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Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Winters City Council
Held on August 1, 2017

5:30 p.m. - Executive Session

Pursuant to Government Code Section 54957 - Public Employee Performance
Evaluation - City Manager

Mayor Cowan said there was no reportable action taken in Executive Session.

6:30 p.m. - Regular Session

Mayor Wade Cowan called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

Present: Council Members Harold Anderson, Bill Biasi, Jesse Loren, Pierre
Neu and Mayor Wade Cowan

Absent: None

Staff: City Manager John W. Donlevy Jr., City Attorney Ethan Walsh, City
Clerk Nanci Mills, Director of Financial Management Shelly Gunby,
Environmental Services Manager Carol Scianna, Building Official
Gene Ashdown, and Management Analysts Kristine DeGuerre,
Dago Fierros and Tracy Jensen.

Kurt Balasek led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approval of Agenda: Motion by Council Member Neu, second by Council
Member Loren to approve the agenda with no changes. Motion carried with the
following vote:

AYES: Council Members Anderson, Biasi, Loren, Neu, Mayor Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None
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COUNCIL/STAFF COMMENTS

PUBLIC COMMENTS: None

CONSENT CALENDAR

A. Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Winters City Council Held on
Tuesday, July 18, 2017

B. Resolution 2017-39, a Resolution of the City Council of the City of
Winters to Approve a Grant Deed for a Public Right of Way and
Public Utility Easement - Niemann Street

C. Public Improvement Agreement for Chevron/Starbucks Project
D. Second Reading and Adoption of Ordinance 2017-03, an

Ordinance of the City Council of the City of Winters for the
Amended and Restated Development Agreement for the Property
known as Creekside Estates (40-lot subdivision) Located Near the
Intersection of Grant Avenue and Main Street, between the City of
Winters and the Catholic Bishop of Sacramento a California
Corporation Sole

E. Request for Street Closure for Annual Earthquake Festival
F. City Park Futsal Court Project Painting & Striping

City Manager Donlevy gave an overview. Council Member Bias! recused himself
for Item F due to the proximity of his residence to the City Park Futsal Court, and
indicated a "no" vote on Item D. Council Member Anderson recused himself from
Item E due to a possible conflict of interest.

Motion by Council Member Loren, second by Council Member Neu to approve
Consent Items A, B, and C. Motion carried with the following vote:

AYES: Council Members Anderson, Biasi, Loren, Neu, Mayor Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT; None

ABSTAIN: None

Motion by Council Member Loren, second by Council Member Neu to approve
Consent Item D. Motion carried with the following vote:

AYES; Council Members Anderson, Loren, Neu, Mayor Cowan
NOES: Council Member Biasi

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None
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Motion by Council Member Loren, second by Council Member Neu to approve
Consent Item E. Motion carried with the foilowing vote:

AYES: Councii Members Bias!, Loren, Neu, Mayor Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT: Councii Member Anderson

ABSTAIN: None

Motion by Council Member Loren, second by Council Member Neu to approve
Consent Item F. Motion carried with the foliowing vote:

AYES: Councii Members Anderson, Loren, Neu, Mayor Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT: Councii Member Biasi

ABSTAiN: None

DiSCUSSiON iTEMS

1. Pubiic Hearing and Adoption of Resolution 2017-35, a Resoiution of
the City Council of the City of Winters Regarding a Comprehensive
User Fee Update

Director of Financial Management Shelly Gunby gave an overview. Mayor
Cowan opened the pubiic hearing at 6:39 p.m. and closed the public hearing at
6:39 p.m. with no public comment.

Shelly confirmed the fees have not increased since 2004. City Manager Donievy
said the approach is a moderate increase, recommending less than 50%
recovery. The City doesn't want to persuade people from coming in and getting
permits. Shelly said the fees are being kept down in recreation to encourage
everyone to participate.

Mayor Cowan said he is not happy with raising fees, which the State of California
excels at. But if you look at the big picture, a 7% increase is minimal after not
raising the fees for 14 years, it becomes a health and safety issue if rates are
too high and people don't pull permits. City Manager Donievy said the resoiution
includes escalation, allowing increases to be approved by Councii without
completing a new user fee study. Council Member Biasi said he would like this
item to come back to Councii annually for review. Shelly said the proposed fees
will become effective 9/1/2017, if approved.

Motion by Councii Member Neu, second by Councii Member Loren to approve
Resolution 2017-35, revising the building, planning, public works/engineering,
police, fire, and recreation fees as presented. Motion carried with the foilowing
vote:

City of Winters
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AYES: Council Members Anderson, Biasi, Loren, Neu, Mayor Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None

2. Public Hearing and Adoption of Resolution 2017-42, a Resolution of
the City Council of the City of Winters to Consider the Addition of
Commercial Mixed Organic to the Waste Management Agreement

Environmental Services Manager Carol Scianna gave an overview and confirmed
the City will conduct outreach with local commercial businesses regarding their
mixed organics/green waste. Council Member Biasi asked what businesses are
currently doing with their green waste and if they're getting this service free of
charge. Carol said most green waste is going into the garbage can. Mayor
Cowan asked if all businesses will be provided with multiple containers and Kayla
from Waste Management said businesses will be able to downsize other bins to
offset space and accommodate additional bins. Compactors and big bellies will
be available, with sensors to notify WM when the bin is full. Normal pickup
service is 2 times per week, but can be increased to 5 days a week if needed.
Many options will be available and there will be a learning process for the
commercial businesses. City Manager Donlevy said the ability for businesses to
cooperate with each other is critical. Kayla and Carol, along with the route
manager or district manager, will go out into the community and educate folks
about this new service and to also let them know there will be no more storing
bins on City property. A proactive recycling program is needed, as well as
compactors, and businesses will be encouraged to manage their waste.
Businesses will also be given the opportunity to share containers.

Mayor Cowan opened the public hearing at 7:03 p.m. and closed the public
hearing at 7:03 p.m. with public comment.

Motion by Council member Biasi, second by Council Member Neu to approve
Resolution 2017-42 approving the addition of commercial mixed organic to the
Waste Management agreement. Motion carried with the following vote;

AYES: Council Members Anderson, Biasi, Loren, Neu, Mayor Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None

3. Public Hearing and Adoption of Resolution 2017-41, a Resolution of
the City Council of the City of Winters Confirming Delinquent Solid
Waste Bills and Requesting Collection of Charges on Tax Roll

City of Winters
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Director of Financial Management Shelly Gunby gave an overview and said
residents have the opportunity to come in and pay their outstanding bill before
8/8 to be removed from the lien list.. Waste Management will then submit a
revised list of outstanding liens to the County by 8/10.

Mayor Cowan opened the public hearing at 7:06 p.m. and closed the public
hearing at 7:06 p.m. without public comment.

Motion by Council Member Loren, second by Council Member Neu to approve
Resolution 2017-41 confirming delinquent solid waste bills and requesting
collection of charges on the tax roll. Motion carried with the following vote:

AYES: Council Members Anderson, Biasi, Loren, Neu, Mayor Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None

4. Resolution 2017-40, a Resolution of the City Council of the City of
Winters Confirming Deiinquent Utility Bills

Director of Financial Management Shelly Gunby gave an overview and said the
same payment deadlines apply for these outstanding City utility bills as those in
the prior agenda item regarding outstanding WM bills. Shelly explained that this
process is done annually.

Motion by Council Member Neu, second by Council Member Biasi to approve
Resolution 2017-40 confirming delinquent utility bills. Motion carried with the
following vote:

AYES: Council Members Anderson, Biasi, Loren, Neu, Mayor Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT: None

ABSTAIN: None

5. Yolo Habitat Conservancy EIR/EIS Presentation and Public
Comment

City Manager Donlevy introduced Heidi Tschudin, the Yolo HCP/NCCP Project
Manager (Habitat Conservation Plan/Natural Community Conservation Plan),
who provided a detailed power point presentation on behalf of the Yolo Habitat
Conservancy, a local JPA that includes Yolo County and the cities of Davis, W.
Sacramento, Woodland and Winters. The two components include the Federal
component (HCP) and the State counterpart (NCCP), which is a requirement of
the application for the State Fish & Wildlife. Heidi introduced Board Member
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Pierre Neu, Advisory Committee member Glen Holstein, CNPS/Tuleyome, Chris
Alford, YHC Deputy Director and Administrative Assistants Shawna Stevens and
Susan Gardini. Heidi said the Conservancy and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Services released drafts on June 1®^ and are accepting comments on the Public
Review Draft Plan and Draft EIS/EIR (Environmental Impact Statement
/Environmental Impact Report) during the 90-day period ending on August 30.
2017. The EIS/EIR is required to comply with NEPA and CEQA, respectively.
The plan area is 653,549 acres from willing landowners and includes 19,013
acres of covered activities and 33,362 acres of conservation. Heidi reviewed the
current 12 covered species, reviewed the existing project-by-project approach
and the proposed regional HCP/NCCP approach for a development application,
and compared the two. Heidi also described the land cover fees, including a
standard fee and wetlands fee, and said the cost of the plan will be $371 million
dollars over a 50-year permit term. The funding of the plan will be derived from
HCP/NCCP fees for covered activities (64%), State & Federal funding (21%),
local funding match (12%), and interest income (3%).

Heidi introduced Sean Bechta of Ascent Environmental, who is serving both the
Conservancy and U.S. Fish & Wildlife, gave an overview of the draft EIS/EIR.

Glen Holstein said this plan will be a tremendous boon for Yolo County by
helping to meeting its conservation goals. There were ups and downs during the
first few years, but the JPA brought in a management team who created magic.
These can be wonderful improvements and this plan was very successful in E.
Contra Costa County.

Roberto Valdez from Vacaville said Solano County has been working on a plan
for 15+ years and the NCCP Partners in Solano County are still talking about it.
He encouraged Council to support the plan and endorse it and everyone will win
whether you support environment or development. Work together for the benefit
of the community and the environment and establish corridors for the species.

Council Member Biasi asked if the plan will get revised if a species is removed
from the endangered list. Heidi said even if a species falls ofFthe list, the plan
will include future protected species so the plan will not be revised. He also
asked if the conservancy would be restricted from planting grapes or orchards if
land is purchased by the conservancy and Heidi said yes, row crops provide a
better habitat and a natural corridor for species.

Council Member Neu said the plan is a win-win. It is good for the environment,
developers and the community. To go another way may be more expensive.
The fees are known and it is a worthwhile plan to support. Council Member and
Alternate Board Member Loren said if the plan is in place. Winters can mitigate
locally and keep the dollars in Yolo County. This is a comprehensive plan for 12
species, would streamline the permitting process and improve the habitat in Yolo
County by establishing a corridor. She appreciates the long-term plan and
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supports it. Council Member Anderson said the plan has evolved Into something
palatable and it's the best way to help a number of species.

City Manager Donlevy asked what would happen if the federal agencies changed
their mind. Is the plan still a moving ball? Does the plan have certainty? Heidi
said they could change their mind, but she doesn't anticipate it. This is their
document too. Mayor Cowan asked if the total acreage includes 8,000 acres that
is already conserved. Heidi said yes, 8,000 acres have already been conserved
and don't need to be purchased. Permit fees plus three sources of local match
and anticipated state and federal grants will fund the program. The financial
analysts were extremely conservative and they anticipate that this will be an
easier plan to fund.

Bruce Guelden submitted comments in writing, asking about the status of the 18-
page document and asked why it is not incorporated into this document. Heidi
said Jim Estap, biologist and expert on the Swainson's Hawk, was commissioned
by the conservancy to substantiate the working landscape basis was valid, a
program they have been advocating. The proposed approach would not harm
the Swainson's Hawk. Jim's report is part of the record and will be referenced as
part of the plan as the plan sites the report. They don't propose to include it as it
is not necessary as it was a basis for the plan. Bruce asked if the plan can be
made accessible and Heidi said it is currently on the website at:
fhttp://www.volohabitatconservancv.orq/documents) Council Member Loren

identified several areas where the report is embedded in the document.

Council Member Anderson asked if the 3% interest had to be generated on the
reserves and also asked who is managing the bank account. Chris said an
endowment fund has been set aside for existing contributions. It is currently
being held in the County treasury but will soon be transferring out of the treasury
system and into the Silicon Valley Community Foundation.

Mayor Cowan thanked Heidi for a very thorough presentation.

6. Resolution 2017-36, a Resolution of the City Council of the City of
Winters Amending the 2017-2018 Operating Budget for the City of
Winters

City Manager Donlevy said two fiscal years in a single budget cycle allows for
maximum flexibility and the past two years have been extremely difficult as the
City anticipated projects that have not yet started. New Public Safety positions
that were added in anticipation of development will now be removed. Director of
Financial Management Shelly Gunby said the City will receive the final
remittance from the County in mid-August, the City has not received projected
building permit fees of $282,000, and TOT projects totaling $606,000 will not be
realized until 2017/2018. City Manager Donlevy said this has possibly been the
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most difficult budget year for the City, while we have experienced the highest
property tax increase in the County this year.

Council Member Biasi asked about the property tax that we anticipated receiving
from the PG&E project. Shelly said the 9.63% of the assessed value goes into a
state pool and is allocated out. The City won't see the $78 million dollar
assessed valued of the project, but will receive a trickle down. City Manager
Donlevy said the benefit to the City will be the ancillary businesses that will work
with PG&E by having 140 people here daily - hotels, gas, restaurants, TOT. This
is where we will reap the benefits. PG&E will be the catalyst project. Council
Member Loren asked for an update on the Fairfield Inn project. City Manager
Donlevy said calls have been made to the developer to get their plans submitted,
market studies show they have purchased the property, and they expect to be in
the ground by October. The Domus project is one tax credit away from getting
funding and they're hoping to pull permits by December.

Motion by Council Member Neu, second by Council Member Anderson to
approve Resolution 2017-37 amending the 2017-2018 operating budget. Motion
carried with the following vote:

AYES: Council Members Anderson, Biasi, Loren, Neu, Mayor Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT; None

ABSTAIN: None

7. Draft Storm Water Management Plan

Environmental Services Manager Carol Scianna gave a brief overview and
introduced Michelle Kinaan, Senior Geologist with Wallace Kuhl, who said they
were hired using grant funding received from WRA to assist the City in
developing a comprehensive storm water management plan. After a windshield
survey tour was completed, 13 facilities were identified that could impact storm
water drains, and which facilities are already considered industrial businesses,
who require their own coverage. Programs in other cities of similar size were
researched in order to develop a plan for our City. A City of Winters Storm Water
Management Program newsletter was created and will be followed up with
community outreach and education.

Council Member Loren identified two popular events in the community, the
Earthquake Festival in August and the Carnitas Festival in September where this
information can be dispersed. Council Member Biasi asked where we're at
regarding bio-swells and Carol said she's working on a grant to receive Prop. 1
funding, as well as funding from a second source. Council Member Biasi said
the list of City businesses included those outside of the City and County limits
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and Mayor Cowan said some businesses are on the list, some aren't, and some
are shown twice. Kurt Balasek of Wallace Kuhl said the list can be corrected.

CITY OF WINTERS AS SUCCESSOR AGENCY TO THE WINTERS
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT AGENCY

1. None

CITY MANAGER REPORT: Testified before the State Water Resources Board,
who ended the maximum contaminant level (MCL) for Chromium 6 (50 ppb). A
new MCL will be adopted at a later date. A pre-constructlon meeting was held
for the roundabout project, with construction slated to begin on 8/14. The
engineering team will hold meetings with the affected businesses. Vintage
Paving will be the contractor for this project. A memorial service for Howard
Hupe will be held on Sunday @ 4:30 p.m. at the Community Center. The
Winters Theater Company, Winters Senior Foundation and Winters Rotary came
together to host this event.

ADJOURNMENT: Mayor Cowan adjourned the meeting at 8:47 in memory of
Dale Brewer, Winters resident and 45-year employee with the Winters School
District, and Howard Hupe, the best non-Winters resident the City has ever had.

Wade Cowan, MAYOR
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